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South Arkansas Community College

Minutes of the Board of Trustees Meeting
Administration Building Board Room 

May 25, 2011
Trustees present: Steve Cameron, Steve Cousins, Veronica Creer, Vicki de Yampert, Sherrel Johnson, 
Dr. Marc Parnell, David Ross, and Charlie Thomas
Trustees absent: Sam Chamberlain
Staff present: Dr. Val Cantú, Ginny Garner, Lathan Hairston, Bruce Hankins, Dr. Curtis Hill, Dr. Barbara Jones, Susan Jordan, Dr. Tim Kirk, Cynthia Reyna, Lynda Richardson, Jim Roomsburg, Dr. Stephanie 
Tully-Dartez, Karsten Tidwell, and Heath Waldrop
Others present: Francisco Echavarria, Nick Matthews (students), Jennifer Wylie, Director of Hope Landing, and Allison Gatlin (News-Times)

1. Steve Cousins, chair, called the meeting to order at 3:50 p.m.
2. Recognitions and Awards – Dr. Jones announced the outstanding faculty and staff, alumnus, academic all star of the year, and noted that they will be invited to the September Board Meeting. 
· SouthArk Outstanding Employees

Faculty Members of the Year:

Business & Technical Education – Vicki Badgley

Health & Natural Sciences – Mark Nelson

Liberal Arts – Henry Culbreth

Overall Outstanding Faculty – Henry Culbreth

Thomas Baumgardner Students’ Choice Award – Dr. Sterling Claypoole and Susan Johnson

Classified Staff Member of the Year – Michael Roberts and Thomas (T.C.) Brasher

Professional Staff Member of the Year – Dr. Stephanie Tully-Dartez 

· Alumnus of the Year Award – Brent Cranford

· Academic All Star – Lisa Sipes

· Skills USA & Ford AAA Automotive Technology Competition Winners – Dr. Jones recognized and commended SouthArk’s state competition participants Francisco Echavarria and Nick Matthews and their advisor/instructor Karsten Tidwell for the fine job and representation of the College at the state level. They will attend national competition in Detroit, Michigan in June.
3. Approval of Consent Agenda

· Regular Meeting Minutes – April 19, 2011 (Attachment A) Stand approved.
· Monitoring Reports 

Policy #  4 – Financial Planning/Budgeting (Attachment B)

Policy #  5 – Financial Condition and Activities (Attachment C)

Policy #  7 – Asset Protection (Attachment D)

Policy #  8 – Compensation and Benefits (Attachment E)

Policy #28 – Community Service (Attachment F)


Parnell/Ross. Approved.

· Personnel Report 
· New Employees
Donna Rena Toland
Administrative Specialist I – Adult Education

05.02.11

· Promotions/Transfers/Organizational Changes
Kitty Wiscaver

Office Assistant/Institutional Services


05.01.11




Assistant – Conference Center from




Institutional Services Assistant – Conference Center
· Resignations/Retirements/Terminations
Benny Wilson

Welding Instructor




05.13.01

Sylvia Rainwater
Licensed Practical Nursing Instructor – SAHO

05.31.11

Thomas Posey

Director Physical Plant




06.30.11

· Approval of Annual Operating Budget – deferred to Committee Reports.
· Approval of Holiday and Vacation Schedule (Attachment G) Johnson/Cameron. Approved.

· Approval of Administrative Procedures Manual (APM) (Attachment H) – deferred to June meeting. Requested the attachment be revised with changes indicated and provided to the Board.

4. Chair’s Report – Steve Cousins
· Validate Mission Statement (Attachment I) – Board approved.

· Presidential Evaluation and Contract Review – Mr. Cousins noted that Dr. Jones’ anniversary date is August 1st and reminded the committee that this process starts in June.

· Board Retreat will be held on Friday evening, July 22 and Saturday, July 23 in the Cypress and Oak Rooms of the El Dorado Conference Center.
5. President’s Report – Dr. Barbara Jones
· Arboretum Committee Addendum & Updates (Attachment J) – Dr. Jones presented the revised addendum from the committee changing the number of members from seven to nine, and removing the committee, at their request, from hiring and firing matters. Cameron/Parnell. Board approved.
· Construction Project Updates –
· Faculty and staff have settled into the Conference/Student Center and Health Science Center. With assistance of architects, the college and city are looking at other options and mechanisms regarding the sound issue in the Conference Center.
· Welding and Library roofing will be done this summer. Bids for Whitfield and Streetscape renovations have been received. The Streetscape is under projected budget and Whitfield is above. The VPFA has requested information on what might be backed out of the project to lower the bid.  Following discussion it was decided that the board would meet to review and/or approve changes and bid in a special called meeting.  
· Classroom Re-assignments – Dr. Jones noted the room assignment information distributed to Trustees. 

· Minor changes to Computer Technology Building:  creating a University Center in the Student Center where Upward Bound was located. Upward Bound is moving to second floor in the space where the Learning Center was previously located.
· Obtaining price quotes for retaining wall Barton and Hillsboro streets

· Committees to Address New Legislation – have already had meetings dealing with financial reporting aspects of legislation and will soon have meetings concerning academic aspects of new legislation.

· Stepping Stones Pilot Project – Lynda Richardson, director of corporate and community education announced that SouthArk will be joining with Hope Landing to provide educational opportunities to graduating students with disabilities who have been previously mainstreamed. The Stepping Stones Pilot Project will be funded by a three-year grant from Murphy Oil Corporation. It will provide life skills training as well as other educational, enrichment, and workforce training according to the student’s ability. Jennifer Wylie, director of Hope Landing, noted that this will be a great opportunity for these students to grow in their abilities, their knowledge and training and then they will be able to do something to be productive and give back to society.  
· Commencement Review – Commencement was held on May 13th, in the El Dorado Conference Center. Almost 1300 in attendance and 120 plus students walked. We currently have two graduation ceremonies, but may need to have three if we continue to hold them in the Conference Center. 
· GLAMS (Girls Learning About Math and Science) Update – Dr. Stephanie Tully-Dartez reported this was a great event and noted the fantastic article that was in the El Dorado News-Times. She said 147 girls and 16 teachers from four counties and eight different schools participated. Speakers included a mathematician from LA-Tech, engineers from Georgia Pacific, and international finance specialist from Houston with Tetra. Dr. Jones commended Dr. Tully-Dartez on organizing and leading this successful event.
· Technology Update – Dr. Tim Kirk reported that because of the SAHO Grant we were able to increase our bandwidth from a 10 to 30 megabit connection. AERON site engineers are coming for a visit in regard to the network hub, and we hope to have an update on their findings for the Real Estate Committee. SouhtArk is in the process of Office 2010 roll out. We are already ahead of our peers.  
· Bistro Opening (Attachment K) – Ginny Garner, El Dorado Conference Center Director, reported that the Bistro is now open and reviewed the menu. The official ribbon cutting for the Bistro will be held this fall.
6. Board Committee Reports

· Real Estate/Facilities Committee – Charlie Thomas – no report
· Personnel/Planning Committee – Sherrel Johnson – no report
· Budget/Finance Committee – Steve Cameron

· Annual Operating Budget (Attachment L) 

Mr. Bruce Hankins, Controller, presented the Fiscal Year 2012 annual operating budget of $26,053,726 consisting of an unrestricted budget of $13,210,581 and a restricted budget of $12,843,145.  The budget reflects tuition increases of 4.2% for In-District tuition, 5% for Out-of-District tuition, and 4.11% for Out-of-State tuition.  An increase  in the technology fee of $2 to support the growth and replacement of computer technology labs, a new security fee of $2 to support security systems and additional equipment, and a new student support fee of $2 to support a full time counselor and disability coordinator services. Other additions to the budget include twelve months of operational budget for the New Health Science Center and the Conference Center/Student Services Center. The board voted to approve the committee’s recommendation to accept the Fiscal Year 2012 operating budget.   

· Employee Raises – Dr. Jones explained that employees received only 1.5 percent of the 2 percent raise allowed by the State and budgeted by the college for the 2010-2011 academic year. After careful review and in light of the fact that no raises will be given this year, the administration agreed to give those employees (employed on June 30, 2010) a 0.5 percent raise. The Board voted to approve the Committee’s recommendation of a 0.5 percent raise for staff in addition to the 1.5 percent raise that was budgeted for 2010-2011. 
7. Vice President of Learning – Dr. Val Cantú reported the following:
· State Ford/AAA Competition – (see Recognitions)
· East Arkansas Community College Partnership Update – Dr. Cantú, Dr. George Roberts, and Dr. Sandra Pugh, traveled to Forest City on May 11th to evaluate facilities for our Occupational Therapy partnership with the East Arkansas Community College (EACC). EACC is seeking to affiliate with SouthArk in sponsoring an Occupational Therapy Assistant program on their campus. SouthArk will offer the program at EACC as a hybrid program consisting of online or interactive video didactic courses taught from and by SouthArk program faculty. On-site “hands-on” learning and application of therapy skills needed to be successful in a variety of OTA jobs will be taught at EACC. The SouthArk program director will be responsible for the day-to-day operation of the program.  A full-time individual to oversee the skills laboratories at EACC will be employed. SouthArk’s Academic Fieldwork Coordinator will oversee the placement of students into clinical education sites throughout the state of Arkansas and other acceptable sites. The program will seek accreditation of the satellite program from the Accreditation Council for 
Occupational Therapy Education (ACOTE).  SouthArk must receive approval from ACOTE one year prior to accepting the first class of students.  It is the intent of this agreement that EACC will, at some point in the future, take over the program and seek full accreditation of this program for their college. We will submit a Letter of Notification to the Arkansas Department of Education. 
· Phlebotomy Preliminary Report – Dr. Cantú informed the Board that Brenda Perritt, Phlebotomy/EKG Program Director received notification indicating the program is encouraged to proceed with the approval process. The National Accrediting Agency for Clinical Laboratory Sciences (NAACLS) will now accept the submission of a Self Study. Upon the submission of a Self-Study, NAACLS will then grant Serious Applicant Status. 

· Bridge to College Algebra – SouthArk met with El Dorado High School/El Dorado Education Foundation in an effort to finalize this summer’s Bridge to College Algebra program. It will be offered on our campus June 27-July 28 and is limited to 27 students. This program is offered to “rising junior and seniors” that struggled with Algebra II in high school. Upon completion, they will receive one semester recovery for Algebra II and three hours of credit for Intermediate Algebra which is the forerunner to College Algebra. Students who qualify are expected to enroll in concurrent credit College Algebra.  
8. Vice President of Student Services – Dr. Curtis Hill
· Graduation Orientation Program – This program was coordinated by SouthArk’s Carl Perkins team that targets CTE students that earned a Certificate of Proficiency, Technical Certificate or Associates degree.  Thirty students participated in this Transfer-Ready & Career-Ready workshop. The program highlighted five colleges and four area businesses.  Also, a speaker from business community talked about how to be successful in the world-of-work.

· Relay for Life – This event was held on April 29th at Parkers Chapel football stadium. SouthArk had 30 volunteers for this 24 hour walk-a-thon for the American Cancer Society.  Brittany Vick worked closely with Dr. Val Cantú to coordinate this effort and $500 of donations was collected.

· Career Pathways Initiative – Surpassed their goal with 185 students enrolled. This past year CPI participants earned 75 certificates or degrees. The program goal was 83 and additional graduates will be awarded before the summer concludes.
· Student Contacts/Engagement – with the installation of the software Who’s Next?  Student Services is able to identify the number of students that are served. There were a total of 2,278 student contacts (duplicated count) during the month of April and this did not include the Testing Center and Learning Center.

· Student Recognition Ceremony – The Student Recognition Ceremony was held for the first time in the El Dorado Conference Center on April 29th. We honored 37 students that earned academic distinction in specific disciplines, Who’s Who in American Colleges & Universities, Student Leadership and Service (Student Organizations), and SouthArk’s Academic All-Star submitted to the AATYC.

· SSS Grant Update – Dr. Hill explained the point system that was used by the Department of Education to fund the TRIO/SSS grant. We did not earn enough points to be awarded the grant, but appealed the ruling, requesting recalculation of our Prior Experience Points. Although we gained additional points, our revised points were still not high enough to be awarded the grant. 

9. Financial Services Report – Mr. Lathan Hairston deferred to Mr. Bruce Hankins:
· Monthly Financial Report (Attachment X) – Mr. Hankins presented the April Monthly Financial Statements and stated that the college is in good shape and on track to meet budget objectives for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2011.
10. Foundation Report – Ms. Cynthia Reyna reported the following:
· A college team is working with a grant consultant to write and submit the Upward Bound Proposal. This will be a very competitive funding opportunity and it is expected, according to the grant consultant, that a minimum score of 100 will be the cutoff score required to make awards.

· The Foundation board has been working diligently to strengthen the infrastructure of the operations. Committees have been established and are now meeting on a regular basis.

· Outdoor Expo – September 10 – El Dorado Conference/Student Center.  A marketing plan has been presented and funds requested in an A&P funding request.

11. Executive Session (if required) – none 
12. Announcements

· Next Regularly Scheduled Board Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, June 21, 2011 at 3:45 p.m. in the Administration Building Board Room.

13. The meeting adjourned at 5:43 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,
Veronica Creer, Secretary
SouthArk BOT Minutes

May 25, 2011
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